To: The Senate Inquiry into the Australian Diaspora 

Feb 15, 2004.

I first left Australia in 1993 for London when I was 24, to take up a job with a British financial news organization. It was the opportunity to live and work overseas that tempted me to move, first to London and then New York. But I was quite keen to return home in 1998, when I was lucky enough to be transferred by my employer to the Sydney bureau. Lucky, because there are only a handful of Australian companies in my industry and it was have been almost impossible to find a job before I moved back to Australia. I am also highly skeptical that my overseas experience would have counted for much with an Australian employer. There is an abiding suspicion of Australians who have thrived overseas rather than at home, and absolutely no sign that the "tall poppy" syndrome is fading. In my current job in the U.S. and in my previous one, excellence is actively encouraged, fostered and welcomed. It is hugely refreshing.
 

I spent four years back in Sydney, from 1998 to early 2002, before another great opportunity came up again in New York with my employer. I now cover the U.S. Federal Reserve, after covering the RBA for four years. I love living here, but eventually will have to face the same problem again in returning; my husband and I would prefer to have at least one job lined up before we return. The irony of having joined the globally mobile workforce is that Australia is one of the smallest markets and countries to work in, and it would probably be easier for us to move elsewhere than to return home. In the modern, increasingly globalised world market for labor, Australia needs to help attract its expats who want to return, whether it's after 3 years or 20 years abroad.
 

The decision to return will be ours, for personal, family and lifestyle reasons. But there is plenty the Australian government could do to help ease the transition for expats wanting to return home. If prospective employers could be persuaded of the benefit of international experience, work environments, and the skills required to operate in a vastly larger marketplace, perhaps they would be more willing to hire returning expats. Some sort of body along the lines of the New Zealand Talent Initiative, which advertises jobs on the internet with employers wanting to hire expats, would be a starting point. It could actively engage with the business community and make companies aware of the talent pool that exists overseas. A web-based database would be accessible by Australians overseas. 
 

Finally, in relation to the current lack of government support for Australians living overseas, the Consulate could do a lot simply by maintaining email lists of expats who have signed up to get news on the website, and keep them up to date with news from the consulate and from home. It would require minimum expenditure and would be a simple way to make connections with some of the 50,000 Australians in New York, and the million of us living overseas. Since it would be web-based, the work could even be done in Canberra for the various consulates and embassies abroad.
 

I welcome the work of the commission, and hope it goes some way to recognize the talent of Australians overseas, in all fields of work.

Victoria Thieberger

Brooklyn, NY,  USA

 

